Meeting Minutes of the BOA

October 5, 2023


                       TOWN OF SUTTON- ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS
                            SUTTON TOWN HALL

         MEETING MINUTES

                                                          October 5, 2023
7:00pm. -Meeting called to Order and held by way of Hybrid setting. The instructions for outside

                participation was read into the record by R. Deschenes
Board Members in Attendance by Roll Call:

C. Matera, Aye; R. Deschenes, Chairman, Aye; Kyle Bergeson, Aye; Patrick O’Hara, Assoc. Member, Aye; Also present: L. Dahlin
7:11pm Public Hearing Continued: 12 Pleasant Valley Road

                                                             Alrig USA Acquisitions LLC

                                                             Special Permit : Restaurant Use

K. Bergeson motioned to re-open the Public Hearing.

C. Matera 2nd
Roll call vote: 

C. Matera, Aye; R. Deschenes, Chairman, Aye; Kyle Bergeson, Aye; Patrick O’Hara, Assoc. Member, Aye; R. Haskins, remote attendance, Aye

Motion passed

R. Deschenes noted that the applicant submitted a request for a continuance to the November meeting date as they were not currently in a position to make their presentation. They were currently working with an abutter on utility extensions and additional submissions for both the ZBA and Planning Board. 
K. Bergeson motioned to continue the public hearing to November 2nd at 7:10pm.

C. Matera: 2nd
Roll call vote:

C. Matera, Aye; R. Deschenes, Chairman, Aye; Kyle Bergeson, Aye; Patrick O’Hara, Assoc. Member, Aye; 
Motion passed

Arrival of R. Haskins

7:05pm Public Hearing Continued: 100 Worcester Providence Turnpike
                                                             Chad Boardman

                                                             Special Permit: Trailer Repair

Present: Steve O’Connell, Turning Point Engineering

               Heather Monticup, GPI

               Logan Hoffman, Pres. of Eastland Partners

               Chris Horne, Eastland Partners

               Kirten Braun, Chappell Engineering 

K. Bergeson motioned to reopen the public hearing.

C. Matera 2nd

C. Matera, Aye; R. Deschenes, Chairman, Aye; Kyle Bergeson, Aye; Patrick O’Hara, Assoc. Member, Aye; R. Haskins, Aye

Motion passed

Steve O’Connell noted that at the last meeting it was left that peer reviews were approved to move forward with GEI (Graves Engineering Inc.) and Chappell Engineering and most importantly the Board was going to seek the opinion of Town Counsel for questions raised about the proposed use. The peer reviews had been received. He was not sure if Town Counsel’s opinion would be discussed, but they were interested in how the Board felt about the peer reviews that took place and would follow the procedure on what the Board would like to lay out for them.
R. Deschenes noted that as far as Town Counsel, it was felt to be an allowable use so the Board was moving forward and they could start off by discussing the Peer reviews. 
S. O’connell  noted that they had submittd a revised the plan according to what was discussed at the last meeting. The revisions include:
· Zoning District Boundary Lines

· The 100-ft buffer zone line required by the bylaw for the abutting residential district. After several meetings held with the abutter, another 100-feet was agreed to be added to that buffer zone.

· Illustration of the ability to store 50 full size 53-ft.trailers without difficulty leaving plenty of room on site for the circulation of emergency apparatus. The applicant would prefer not to park trailers along Route 146 as they were very concerned about appearances. It was felt that these revisions would not affect the GEI Peer review.

· There were no more plans for future paint booth as the tenant had thought for future it could be in the plan but were more than happy to have it removed. So the plan was now for 10 Service Bays, warehouse space, and office component within the 28,800 sq.ft building.
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Response to the GEI Peer Review:

GEI Comment #1: The proposed number of passenger vehicle spaces did not meet zoning requirements.

Response: It was agreed that GEI was correct and 34 spaces will be provided per the calculations.

GEI Comment #2: The site was almost entirely within a well head protection area for public water supply.

Response: There was a public water supply well on the property formally used for the drive-in, but this operation will not need a public water supply and the well decommissioned as a public water supply. So the need for a special permit no longer applicable when proceeding with the Planning Board.

GEI comment #3: No issues with amount of space allocated for stormwater management as the drainage system will be reviewed in detail with the Planning Board.
Response: 

GEI comment #4: Recommendation of detailed design of earth cuts or fills be kept back from the property lines at least 5-feet.

Response: The applicant will comply.

No further questions from the Board regarding the comments and responses on the site plan peer review.

Traffic Peer Review Commentary:
· #3: Sight line triangles should be placed on the ZBA Plan. S. O’Connell noted that it would be shown on the Planning Board Review Plan. Heather Monticup, noted that the plan did show the sight line noting the small corner of vegitation which was clearly stated would need clearing adding that Chappell Engineering most likely was looking for assurance .
Kirsten Braun, Chappell Engineering agreed.
C. Matera asked if the applicant would be responsible for keeping that vegitation down in perpetuity. It was responded that there would be stipulations in the DOT Access permit. L. Dahlin questioned the applicant if they had a concern if the Board conditioned it as well and it was answered that they had no problem with that. H. Monticup noted that what is approved on the final site plan is what they were responsible to maintain.
· #4: CEA recommends height of plantings at 2 feet within sight triangle which they had no objection to. 
· #5: CEA recommended empirical data from another operational Great Dane facility to confirm traffric estimates in which it was responded that there was no other comparable facility. S. O’Connell was confident that the applicant was knowledgable enough to know what their needs were for this expanded facility. He was very comfortable with what information was provided. It was noted that if they doubled the projected traffic proposed it was “still a drop in the bucket”.
Kirsten Braun noted that she appreciated the summary but the concern was the potential underestimation of trips and if doubling the numbers of am and pm trips it could require additional analysis minimally at the site driveway. It was felt that it would be helpful still to obtain actual data from the Auburn Facility though difficult but would leave it to the Board to respond formally.
C. Matera question if the the applicant had been originally generous in numbers or conservative. S. O’Connell thought they had been more on the conservative side. He added that K. Braun was correct in that the AM trips, due to hours of operation, occur a couple of hours before the standard AM peak hours. The PM hours did coincide. S. O’Connell had hoped sufficient information had been provided to the ZBA in order to move the project forward knowing that further review by the Planning Board would cover more detail including additional review if needed for driveway if trip #’s are doubled.
· #6, #7 and #8 CEA recommendation that vehicle trips be separated out from truck trips. H. Monticup noted that there was no problem with providing that information. S. O’Connell stated that they were still talking about a “real slow volume of vehicles”. H. Monticup added that they have met with MA DOT who were fully aware of the project and were expecting their request for determination on the access permit. S. O’Connell noted that MassDOT also did not see a need for deceleration or acceleration lanes which they had expected.
L. Dahlin questioned the Board on how soon they expected to receive word from MassDOT on the project. S. O’Connell thought perhaps within a couple of weeks of the conclusion of this Public Hearing but did not know what their statutory time lines were. It was also thought that if asked they maybe able to have them put something in writing. H. Monticup added it could also take up to a couple of months adding that a request for determination is applied for differently than an access permit.

C. Matera questioned if more truck trips than car trips would nescessitate a larger driveway design and it was answered the driveway is already designed for the trucks.

L. Dahlin questioned on behalf of the Board if they had discussed southbound trucks turning to go northbound via Central Turnpike opposed to U-turn at the Boston Road traffic light. H. Monticup responded that the volume of traffic was low enough and the intersection designed for that turn movement so based on the low volume that they had shown to MassDOTso far there wasn’t a concern. S. O’Connell added that MassDOT agreed that from their experience most Trucks will more than likely take the Central Turnpike exit and then go north. R. Deschenes noted that it could be conditioned.
· #9 CEA recommendation to show proposed signage, striping nd dimension throughout the site including at intersection with Rte. 146.S. O’Connor noted it never occurred to them to show the information on the ZBA Plan but assured the Board that the widths of the driveway met the requirements 24 feet of width.
· #10 CEA noted that the closure of northern driveway and modification of southern driveway would require a Highway Access Permit form MassDOT’s District 3 Office and the southern driveway disigned according to MassDOT standards. S. O’Connell noted that they competely agreed.
· #11 CEA recommended that the sight triangle be located on the site plan. S. O’Connell noted that they did not object but noted that it would normally be shown of the Planning Board Review set of Plans.

· #12 CEA noted 29 Parking spaces are needed. S. O’Connell noted 34 spaces would be provided on the Planning Board’s site plan adding that Graves Eng. noted there was ample space to add more.  
· #13 CEA noted that a Fire Truck maneuvering plan (Swept Path Analysis) was not included. S. O’Connell noted the Plan would be prepared for the Planning Board though he noted that looking at the plan there was more than adequate turning movement.
K. Bergeson questioned if they had contacted the Fire Department for their input and was answered they had not but noted that he had their requirements already and it was felt that the trailer apparatus on site was larger than the town’s apparatus. 

Bob Chartrand, 48 Sibley Road 
· Questioned the speed limits for the trucks on Rte 146. H. Monticup responded that the posted speed limit approaching the driveway was 50-mph but found speeds at the 85 percentile of 61 mph. Mr. Chartrand responded by offering a lunch at Tony’s Pizza to view excessive speeds of trucks going through the intersection with some going through a the red light. He felt this was going to bring more trucks, more traffic, more skid marks, and more people getting hurt. S. O’Connor responded that trucks would be slowing down to enter the site and not passing Tony’s Pizza. 

Jane Kerins, 20 Sibley Road, 
· Concerns with blasting, noise, and chemical contamination of the acquifers. 
· Concerns with back up alarms early in the morning as well as the sounds of the grinding or sanding of metals with start up hours of 5:00. Questioned sound proofing the building. 
· Questioned moving the hours of operation to 8am – 8pm. 
· As a sound migating option it was hoped they could leave as many trees as possible especially against the residential neighborhood. 
· Questioned lighting and the use of shields and if possible dimmer lights vs. full volume bright lights against the residential area.
She also questioned moving the hill mechanically with a bulldozer. Concerned with chemical (Hexavalent Chromium) found in paint and sanding getting into the aquifer through drainage. S. O’Connor stated that there will be no painting or sanding as they removed the paint booth from the project and preclorics were no longer used in blasting. It was noted that the site had been probed and blasting was not needed.
Bill Pepka, 36 Sibley Road: 
· Discussed the ownership of the business noting that they were not present. A handout was given to the Board which included the business description which indicated repair of several types of trailers as well as sales of new and used trailers. 
· In reference to F.1 Vehicular and Automotive Uses of the zoning bylaws,  it was noted that sales were not allowed.
· Truck repair was not a listed use under the Table of Uses Sect. F as a permitted use. 
· Sales/leases were not an allowed use by right and could not be approved by special permit under the section. The Board was informed that the Bylaws noted that any use not listed shall be construed as prohibited. 

· Under III. F.3 where the applicant applied, truck repair was not listed therefore Mr. Pepka said it was not allowed as a permitted use. It was said that the bylaws were to be strictly interpreted and “if trucks and or trailers were intended it would so state”.  He noted the bylaws were clear that any Use not listed would be construed as prohibited and should be strictly interpreted.   It was felt that the applicant was asking the Board to change the bylaws by adopting the applicant’s interpretation which he then referred to Chapter 40A Section 5 where he went on to discuss phrases he felt relevant. He also noted that the bylaws presented a “general picture to discourage new establishments and or growth of vehicle orientated businesses adding that listed prohibitations under Section F which “denies everything... “they don’t want this type of business in Sutton”. 
· The Board was asked to “consider the abhorent and excessively loud noises generated by monsterous trucks and trailers (some with cargo) traveling downhill with atleast speeds of 55mph on Rte 146. They must quickly slow down to enter a perpindicular entranceway.” “We all know and hear the braking methods of these behemoths. Its called Jake brakes”. He noted the brakes were heard now but questioned whether or not it should be encouraged to hear more. He said the brakes would be heard on Boston Road and Central Turnpike where roads would be used from every location and not confined to Route 146. 
· He stated that trailers leaving the site from a dead stop would attempt to cross 3 lanes of Rte 146 moving traffic. 
Based on what he provided, he urged the Board to deny the application. He also requested copies of questions sent to Town Counsel and their responses. He was advised to make a record’s request with the Town Clerk.
S. O’Connor responded to Mr. Pepka’s concerns by stating it was clear in the zoning table that the sales noted in III.F.1 and 2 were principal uses. The principal use at the proposed site would be repair adding that any sales that would occur would have transaction taking place outside of the premises. Any trailer to be sold would be brought to the site for the sole purpose of outfitting. It was also noted that any trailer left behind for any reason could potentially be sold as well. “No one would be stopping by on a spur of the moment to purchase a trailer”.
James Marran, 80 Burbank Road:

· Questioned sales persons on site and it was responded that there would be none.
· Referrence made to III.A.1 of the Bylaw noting that “any use not listed shall be construed to be prohibited” which was said was crucial. He added that III.A.F.3 did not allow for the storage of  “other” vehicles which would include trailers. 
· J. Marran had determined through research that the applicant was a manufacturer and retailer of  tractor trailers. In addition to sales, leasing, and rentals,  they were also performing service work which were all elements of a dealership. 
· It was felt that use proposed for the site was more in line with III.F.6, Warehouse with Distribution also not permitted.
·  Concerns were shared regarding size of trailers vs. cars in the storage area which according to J. Marran would equal 200 cars.
· Concern with back up alarms while moving trailers. 
· It was suggested that Town Meeting would be the appropriate place for the town’s people to decide the ambiguity of the existing Use table as it pertained to the proposed Use. 
· Met on (3) occasions with the applicant regarding concerns. First (2) meetings were productive and the 3rd was not. It was said that the applicant would not put the agreements in writing as potential conditions, and the discussions fell apart.

· Requesting enough evergreen trees to shield abutting residential property lines.
· Requesting that there be no trailers stored on site for sale, lease, or rent.

· Maximum number of trailers stored on site to be established and kept in designated parking places.

· No back up alarms be used by company owned vehicles and drop of areas for customers be established for 3rd party trucks to minimize use of alarms.

· No spray booth now or in future

· Hours of operation be established. No vehicle movements utlilizing back up alarms performed on weekends or before 7am or after 6pm Monday through Friday.

· Any changes to the site plan while moving through other Town Board’s or Commissions would require Board of Appeals Authorization.

·  It was questioned if the applicant would be applying for a Class 2 License.

· Traffic Study was not stamped

· Concerns with lack of acceleration and deceleration lanes on Route 146.

· Questioned having a site visit during rush hour.

Jane Kerins, 20 Sibley Road, said she was just on the website which included Sandblasting, and it was responded that what the applicant had agreed to was removing the sandblasting and painting booth. If anything changed, they would need an approval by the town. J. Marran noted that it could be conditioned to be not allowed.

S. O’Connell as a former BOA member in his town informed the Board that interpretation was part of zoning plus they had confirmation by Town Counsel that the application could proceed. He noted there was no definition of Automotive repair in the bylaw though there was for “trailer” which started off by saying “Trailer means any vehicle”. They were not proposing sales, leasing, and servicing like a dealership and wanted it on record noting they were on video and audio. He noted that at the first meeting with the abutter it was agreed to move the buffer zone another 100-feet bringing it to 200-feet which was an equivalent of 2 acres of now unusable space for the applicant. It was felt it should be noted as a significant concession. The second meeting resulted in the request for 3 conditions which were agreed to be emailed to S.O’Connell. The conditions turned into 7 and it was said that “when words are written which differ than the verbal discussion it was important”. Because of that they were uncomfortable with what was written. As an example he said they were not infavor of the back up alarms. They use yard dogs but they can not tell you what OSHA is going to require. Screening was enforced by the Planning Board and they were not looking to seeking any waivers from that bylaw. Sales had already been discussed and he did not want to repeat himself again. Regarding the maximum number of trailers it was said 50 would fit comfortabley on the site. but they were opposed to limiting due to emergency situations such as an ice storm where perhaps 4 are towed in for aproximately 4 days. He questioned if the applicant would be arrested. If there were shorter trailers brought in he questioned why it would be a problem. Hours of operation were previously provided.
6am-4pm daily for service Bay work, 6am – 8pm for drivers, warehouse employees 10am-10pm, office hours 8am-4pm. They would like the ability to work Saturdays 7am-4pm. It was felt these hours were not unreasonable for a parcel of land zoned Highway –Business on Rte. 146. As far as the un stamped traffic study, the traffic engineer signed the letter and whether or not there is a stamp does not change the content of the study. As far as the Deceleration lane, they were going off MA DOT’s recommendations.
J. Marran felt a stamp was necessary on the traffic study as it was picked up by peer review that there was owner provided trip data. Though he understood that he was biased as an abutter, he was very clear in his mind that this was not a permitted use under the bylaws due to it not being specifically referenced. It was felt that it was a unique use and it was said the 7 criteria (? Proposed conditions) “built a box around the use so the exposure/impact it presented to the neighborhood would be comparable to an auto repair facility”. It was felt that the Zoning Board was within it’s right to establish the criteria and asked the Board to take a close look at the (7) criteria in his submittal.
Christine Wadkins, 65 McClellan Road:
· Had concerns with trucks exiting the site and crossing 6 lanes of traffic to perform a u-turn at the Boston Road Intersection on Rte 146. Questioned restrictions requiring trucks to go straight through the light with turns made at the Central Turnpike exit. She informed the Board that it was a huge crash intersection and one of the worst in the state. 

· Questioned ice storm damage and what repairs that would entail and it was responded Brakes, tires, mudflaps and mechanical operations of a trailer and it was confirmed there would be no dent or foam repair.

Bill Pepka, 36 Sibley Road:
Spoke from back of room, in audible but provided additional input re: back up alarms

Jane Kerins, 20 Sibley Road questioned if the applicant would agree to 2 un-announced compliance inspections per year. It was explained that listed services on the website were not provided at all sites and they were on the record as stating that a spray booth would not be provided on the site and the Company would not provide one illegally especially without the appropriate permits through the town.
R. Deschenes asked the Board if they wanted to visit the site. 

Further discussion ensued with the Development team regarding MA DOT and the Boston Road intersection.
L. Dahlin questioned whether signage could be placed at the intersection to not allow truck u-turns and it was answered yes, but it was understood that the intersecion was designed to accommodate for such u-turns. L. Dahlin thought that the concern perhaps was not the turn itself, but getting to the turn.

S. O’Connell thought that signage at the facility to direct their employees could be utilized.

Site visit scheduled for Tuesday October 10, 2023 at 5pm.
K. Bergeson motioned to continue the public hearing to November 2nd at 7:15pm

C. Matera 2nd

Roll call vote:

C. Matera, Aye; R. Deschenes, Chairman, Aye; R. Haskins, Aye; Kyle Bergeson, Aye; Patrick O’Hara, Assoc. Member, Aye; 

Motion passed

9:00pm: 

C. Matera motioned to adjourn

K. Bergeson: 2nd
Roll Call Vote:

R. Deschenes, Chairman, Aye; R. Haskins, Aye; Kyle Bergeson, Aye; Patrick O’Hara, Assoc. Member, Aye

Motion passed

____________________                ___________                          

R. Deschenes, Chairman                 Date 

Prepared by: _____________________

                                       Lynn Dahlin                                                                   
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